POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held at 7.30pm on 9 April 2014

Present:        K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, J French, A Munro, F Warner, 

                      S Waterston, J Weir, D West, S Blain, S Mullen and A Thompson

Attending     Cllr D Milligan, Mr B Cunningham, PC S Dunn
Apologies    J Weir, Cllr I Baxter, Cllr B Constable, PC I Hutchison and 
                      Mrs A Cunningham

1.
Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair reported there were still lots to do as a Committee.  Issues were arising all the time which PDCC could influence.  There was a good working relationship with the Councillors and Midlothian Council.  A recent example was an issue with recycling bins at Polton Mill.  When Chair contacted Midlothian Council they had pulled out all the stops and had the area tidied up. However the paper recycling bin was still to be emptied by the company responsible.
1.2
There was an issue with tree supports at the new houses by the rugby club.  Some supports had been removed and a number of saplings were not supported whereas mature trees were.  Cllr DM agreed to get Council officials to take a look.              

                                                                                                             Action: Cllr DM

2.  Minutes of Meeting held on 12 March 2014 and Matters Arising

2.1
Item 2.3 – Litter Bins, Hopefield.  There had been no response yet from Cllr IB.  It was suggested that residents at Hopefield should get together to try to rid themselves of the factors.
2.2
Item 7.1 – Cllr DM met with several residents whose houses had been affected with a problem over sewage.  Complaints had been made to Scottish Water and he asked Gary Sherret, Midlothian Council to have a lip added to the walkway to let the water run away. It was made clear to Scottish Water that it needed to have a plan in place should the incident happen again.  Scottish Water was confident it would not happen again and had cleaned up the area affected.  

2.3
Minutes were approved.  Proposed by AW and seconded by AT.

3. 
Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 9 March 2014 

                                                 Bank                                            Cash

B/F                                            48.50


                   9.79

Income                                        Nil

Expenditure                                 Nil

Account as at 9.04.14              48.52

                               9.79

Total Bank and Cash                58.31

4.
Secretary’s Report
4.1         The recent Borders Railway newsletter had been received.  All work still on course.
5.    
Police Report

5.1
Crime Statistics Bonnyrigg & Lasswade – March 2014

           Total Crimes Recorded: 41      Total Crimes Solved: 17      41.46% solvency    

                                                 This YTD 39.50%                  Last YTD 42.54%

 

March break down as follows                        Received                Solved
            Violent Crime                                                       2


4
Sexual Crime                                                 
0


0

Crimes of Dishonesty                

    18


2                       

Vandalism                                 

    14


3                         

Other Crime                                            
      7


8            

· There were 252 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of March.

5.2
 INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG
· About 10.20pm on Saturday 1 March an address in Brixwold Neuk became the target for youths throwing eggs. A short time later the occupier of this address was out walking his dog in Brixwold Bank when he came across a large group of youths causing a disturbance.  He challenged the group about their behaviour and asked them about his house being targeted.  It is alleged that one very drunk 16 year old male allegedly struck the complainer to his head causing 3 superficial cuts to his eye.  Police attended at the scene and following a short chase captured the male responsible.  A report has been submitted to the Procurator Fiscal. 
· On 3 March the complainer parked their blue Citroën Saxo car in the drive of their address at Eskdale Drive.  On 4 March they discovered that the rear window of the car had been smashed by means unknown.
· About 10.15am on Friday 7 March in Polton Bank the 30 year old male driver of a transit van was stopped for the purposes of a routine check.  Officers identified the smell of cannabis coming from the vehicle and following a search recovered herbal cannabis.  The circumstances have been reported.
 

· Sometime after 3pm on Friday 7 March and before 8.30am persons unknown smashed a 10” hole in the back of a Renault Megane car that was parked in Dundas Street, Bonnyrigg. All enquiries were negative at the current time.

· Between 7.30pm and 8pm on Saturday 8 March persons unknown threw a stone or similar at a window of an address in Hawthornden Avenue.  The complainer immediately looked out of the window but failed to see any persons responsible.
 

· About 3.10pm on Wednesday 12 March officers stopped a 19 year old male in Polton Road for the purposes of a routine check.  As a result of that they recovered what was believed to be heroin.  The male and the circumstances have been reported for consideration of prosecution.
· About 11am on Monday 17 march 2 males entered an address in Polton Street and spoke with the heating engineers installing a new boiler.  At this time they asked if they had finished with the old boilers in the front garden.   On being told no the males left. A short time later the engineers went out into the garden and saw the boilers had been taken.  Both males were described as being about 25 years of age, slim build speaking in an Irish accent.  One of the males has bad skin and was peeling at his nose.

· During the night of Sunday 16 March persons unknown have removed the wing mirror of a silver transit van whilst it was parked in Woods Court.  After unscrewing it from its housing they have cut the electric cables securing same.  The cost of replacing the wing mirror was priced at approximately £300.
· About 5.10pm on Tuesday 18 March persons unknown have thrown a stone from the public walkway towards a house in Skeltiemuir Court.  The stone lodged in the patio doors, smashing same. The complainer heard the noise and looked out but failed to see anyone responsible.
· Over a 2 day period unknown persons stole 3 cans of cider and 6 bottles on non-alcoholic beer from the rear doorstep of a house in Melville View.
· Between 11pm on Thursday 20 March and 7am on 21 March persons unknown smashed the front windscreen of a blue Fiat Punto car parked and unattended outside the keeper’s address in Argyll Place.  All enquiries were complete at the current time.

· Between 02.45am and 3.30am on Sunday 23 March it was alleged that a 21 year old male smashed the rear window and slashed the rear tyre of a white Vauxhall Astra car before covering it with sauce and eggs whilst it was parked outside an address in Sherwood Terrace.  The circumstances have been reported.

· After 7.35pm and before 7.50pm on Friday 28 march in High Street, Bonnyrigg near to Greggs Bakers, 3 males aged 13-15 years of age, one wearing a bright pink T-shirt and 2 others wearing dark clothing threw a stone or similar at the No 31 bus smashing one if its windows. Enquiries were ongoing.

· About 4.15pm on Saturday 30 March it was suspected that local youths threw a stone and cracked a first floor double glazed window of a house in Park Crescent.  Police were following a positive line of enquiry. 

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team or Bonnyrigg Police Station. Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland).  Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.

Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an Anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.  PC 3912 Ian Hutchison, PC 5598 Gillian Taylor, Community Officers Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell 

Email LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk     

Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111
5.3
Cllr DM asked if any changes were planned for Bonnyrigg as regards community policing.  PC Dunn advised that all the proposed changes had now taken place.  PC Hutchison was still the Community Officer for the area.  The actual number of officers working was unchanged.  Although there were no civilian counter staff in Bonnyrigg the Police were still operating from there.  The actual number of Officers was still the same.

6
Midlothian Councillor’s Report

6.1
Cllr DM referred to two bids for the former Bonnyrigg Leisure Centre. Both applications came before the Council but were deemed unacceptable.  One business plan was not financially viable while there were shortcomings and weaknesses in the other.  Another group working in the community and looking to expand had now come forward and were directed to officials. They have until June to come forward with proposals.
6.2
Cllr DM was unhappy that Lasswade Centre was not being used to capacity.  He had met with the Chief Executive, senior staff and the Lasswade Centre headmaster to discuss issues of importance.  Inappropriate parking was still an issue and he felt the Police should be in attendance to take action against those drivers.  Ricky Moffat was now looking at what action needed to be taken and what signage was needed.  While the Chief Executive had said he understood and accepted the issues at the Centre no action had been taken one year on.  Assurances have been given that closing times at the library would again be looked into.  There were also proposals to introduce a tone zone card for young people.  
6.3
Cllr DM referred to a meeting with Lothian Buses 6 months ago when concerns were raised.  The possibility of the No 31 continuing on from Polton Mill and coming back via Hopefield and vice versa had been raised.  While it was rejected by Lothian Buses it was not completely off the table and would be considered at the next round of timetable changes in November.  There were proposals to extend the times of the No 31 Polton Mill with the last one arriving at 21.35 but there would still not be a Sunday service.  The No 49 service would not be increased but double deckers would be introduced on the route.  All changes would take place once the trams started running and therefore free up double deckers.

6.4
Cllr DM was working on a review of charges for council facilities.  There were anomalies and unfairness in the pricing structure being charged to different groups in particular youth groups.  He was hoping that an agreement would be reached so that all activities were paying the same.
7.
Local Issues

7.1
Distribution of grants to organisations.  Midlothian Council was in the process of reviewing its approach to grants.  Recommendations to the Council will be considered in June with a view to putting in place the new grants in time for disbursement from 1 April 2015 onwards.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 14 May 2014.
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